

#### Statement for the Record

#### Ways and Means Committee U.S. House of Representatives

#### Hearing on In Their Own Words: Paid Leave, Child Care, and an Economy that Failed Women April 21, 2021

Thank you for convening a hearing on this crucial topic. The Center for Law and Social Policy (CLASP) is grateful for the opportunity to submit this statement for the record of the hearing 'In Their Own Words: Paid Leave, Child Care, and an Economy that Failed Women' held by the U.S. House Committee on Ways and Means on April 21, 2021.

CLASP is a national, non-partisan, anti-poverty organization that has advocated for policy solutions that support the needs of people with low incomes for over 50 years. We develop practical yet visionary strategies for reducing poverty, promoting economic opportunity, and addressing barriers faced by people of color. We work at the federal, state, and local levels to fight poverty and promote racial equity. CLASP has deep expertise on child care and early education and paid family and medical leave policies, including those that most effectively support women in households with low incomes.

As your witnesses testified, the absence of a permanent, national paid family and medical leave policy and the lack of affordable, quality child care created innumerable challenges for parents and workers during the COVID-19 pandemic, and most significantly for women. The witnesses also testified regarding what CLASP knows to be true: these challenges were greatly exacerbated—but not caused—by the pandemic. Yet, the pandemic has shone a light on how critical these policies are while also illuminating the historic gaps in our policies that continue to subjugate women and people of color to second-class citizens. For our country to equitably recover from the public health and economic crises, we must ensure that all families—especially people of color, those in low-wage or gig industries, and immigrants on a path to citizenship—have access to affordable child care and all workers have permanent paid family and medical leave.<sup>1</sup>

# The Urgent Need for Paid Family and Medical Leave

# The Consequences of a Lack of Paid Leave on Working Families

The COVID-19 pandemic has made it clear that everyone will face sickness, or the sickness of a loved one, at some point in their life. Despite the clear evidence for this need, only 19

percent of workers in the United States have access to paid family leave.<sup>2</sup> Without access to paid leave, workers are forced to choose between caring for themselves or loved ones and putting food on the table or making rent. This impossible choice often leads to work and income instability, or worse: one in seven low-paid workers, and one in five low-paid working mothers report losing a job because of illness or the need to care for a family member.<sup>3</sup> And if a worker does take leave, it is usually unpaid leave, which leaves them facing the loss of necessary income during an already stressful time for their families. Families lose an estimated \$22.5 billion dollars per year due to inadequate paid leave, and the economy loses trillions in GDP when women's labor force participation is reduced.<sup>4</sup> Without access to paid leave, workers; or, they take unpaid time off and cannot afford to allocate their savings to health care, leading to compounding health and financial costs later.

But COVID-19 has not occurred in a vacuum. The systems of racial and gender discrimination that already put workers of color and women at a disadvantage are only compounded by the pandemic. The brunt of it has fallen on working mothers, and in particular, women of color earning low wages. During the pandemic, women lost 5.4 million jobs, and 154,000 Black women left the workforce entirely.<sup>5</sup> These statistics are even more devastating when we consider that women of color are most likely to be primary or sole breadwinners for their family and are also most likely to be pushed into industries that pay low wages.<sup>6</sup> This means that women of color, who are already disadvantaged by a racist and sexist economy, are those facing the most dire consequences of the pandemic.

# Access to Paid Leave Leads to Positive Economic, Health, and Equity Outcomes

Evidence from states with paid leave program shows us that access to comprehensive paid leave is essential to maintaining economic stability for families in the midst of health crises and life changes. Numerous studies have found that women who took paid leave following the birth of a child had better outcomes on several measures of work, income, and economic security than those who didn't. In California, the existence of paid leave has increased labor force attachment and long-term wages for households with lower incomes.<sup>7</sup> Access to two weeks of paid leave during COVID-19 has been shown to have "flattened the curve" of illness rates, preventing an estimated 400 cases per day in states that did not have leave policies prior to the enactment of the Families First Coronavirus Act (FFCRA).<sup>8</sup>

The health benefits of paid leave for children begin in infancy but continue throughout their childhood. For mothers who give birth, access to paid leave means they can recover from childbirth, are less likely to experience symptoms of postpartum depression, and more likely to breastfeed longer, which benefits the mother and infant.<sup>9</sup> When more paid leave is available, rates of infant mortality and hospitalizations fall.<sup>10</sup> Fathers also benefit, as those who take longer leaves are more likely to be involved in child care later in their

child's life.<sup>11</sup> Children's health also benefits from care in the years following birth or adoption: For a seriously ill child, the presence of a parent shortens their hospital stay by 31 percent.<sup>12</sup> Despite these benefits, a quarter of U.S. mothers return to work within less than two weeks of giving birth. Paid family and medical leave programs help.

Additionally, employers *want* to provide paid leave to their employees. Replacing workers can be costly for employers, averaging 20 percent of a worker's annual wages.<sup>13</sup> Employer surveys in California, New Jersey, and Rhode Island—states with their own paid leave programs—show that two-thirds of employers were supportive of paid leave laws, and up to 20 percent were neutral.<sup>14</sup> A recent report to the Washington state legislature demonstrated that most employers anticipated positive outcomes of turnover, productivity, and morale.<sup>15</sup> Furthermore, 83 percent of workers in lower-paid jobs who used paid family leave returned to the same employer compared to 74 percent of those who did not use paid family leave.<sup>16</sup>

Paid family and medical leave also levels the playing field for small businesses. Many larger businesses already provide paid leave because they can afford it and know it's good for workers and good for the bottom line. Small businesses that can't afford to offer paid leave would be able to offer it should our country create and put in place a funding mechanism for a national program. This would enable these employers to compete with larger businesses to hire and retain the best employees by offering a highly valued workplace policy without having to shoulder the entire cost.<sup>17</sup> Paid leave reduces turnover and increases long-term employee retention, increases worker productivity and morale, and allows small businesses to compete with larger companies by being able to offer competitive benefits.<sup>18</sup>

# Why We Need a National Paid Leave Social Insurance Program

While individual state programs offer us evidence of their success, the COVID-19 pandemic has made it clear that all workers, in every state, need access to comprehensive paid leave. The recession caused by the COVID-19 pandemic has worsened the racial wealth gap. The recession has also increased the prevalence of worker misclassification, independent contracting, and the "fissuring of the workplace," which has led to low-paying and low-quality jobs with shifting work schedules, no workplace protections, and few benefits.<sup>19</sup> And while Members of Congress have offered many proposals for solutions to providing paid leave, only a social insurance program will achieve an equitable recovery for all workers.

Currently nine state programs, as well as the District of Columbia, have paid leave program, all of which are funded through small payroll contributions from employees and/or employers.<sup>20</sup> This model is sustainable, equitable, inexpensive and inclusive. Paid leave programs in California, New Jersey, and Rhode Island were added to existing temporary disability insurance programs and are funded through employee-paid payroll deductions. All three states have solvent programs, which sometimes even experience surplus.<sup>21</sup>

# What a Federal Paid Leave Program Needs to Look Like

A federal program can also look to the states for lessons on what needs to be included in an equitable program. We need policies that workers are aware of and can access. And when workers do access them, they should not face penalties or retaliation, which could cause them to fall deeper into poverty. Paid leave policy must include robust worker protections. Protecting workers means ensuring that *all* workers—regardless of income, industry, employer, family make-up, immigration status, and more—can easily and safely take the leave they need. A federal paid leave program must include the following:

1. *A federal paid leave program must be available to all workers.* Evidence shows that the workers who need paid leave most are often those who lack access to it. A recent survey of the Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) of 1993 shows that over 60 percent of workers earning low wages weren't eligible or could not access FMLA due to eligibility requirements like worksite size, employee status, tenure, and more.<sup>22</sup> Many states offer opt-in leave programs for self-employed workers and have more inclusive eligibility requirements to allow all workers to be able to access the program.

2. *A federal paid leave program must be comprehensive.* A federal program must be one that all workers can use for the variety of medical and caregiving needs they may experience throughout their lives. While many policymakers have proposed parental-only leave, such policies fail to account for actual caregiving needs. A comprehensive policy would support the one in four households who care for someone with a disability, the growing elderly population, bereavement, long-term and intermittent illness, and provide a critical lifeline to the 43.5 million people who currently provide unpaid care to family members while maintaining full-time jobs.<sup>23</sup>

3. *A federal paid leave program must be inclusive of all families.* Paid leave programs must reflect the diversity of families in the United States. Eight out of 10 families no longer fit the model of the nuclear family. Some 85 million people, predominantly people of color, live in multigenerational or non-traditional households. National paid leave policies must work for families as they exist today.<sup>24</sup> In Oregon, a family member includes "a worker's spouse or registered domestic partner, sibling, child, child's spouse or domestic partner, grandparent, grandchild, parent, parent-in-law, or parent of the worker's registered domestic partner, or *any individual related by blood or affinity whose close association with a covered individual is the equivalent of a family relationship*."<sup>25</sup> In a report by the National Partnership for Women and Families, subjects often reported needing to care for loved ones who fell outside of the original legislative definition of family.<sup>26</sup>

4. *A federal paid leave program must include progressive wage replacement.* Unaffordability is the number one reason workers don't take leave. Two out of three workers who didn't receive full pay while on leave reported struggling to make ends meet.<sup>27</sup> Workers in the lowest paid jobs are the least likely to be able to afford to take leave if it requires taking a pay cut. Progressive wage replacement ensures that workers in jobs paying low wages receive the highest rates of wage replacement. A paid leave program must be one that workers can actually afford. Six states have progressive wage replacement: Washington, Massachusetts, Oregon, Connecticut, Colorado, and Washington, D.C. This sliding-scale approach to benefit payments offers higher wage replacement to workers earning lower wages and scales down the more you make. This helps to make leave more affordable and accessible to those who need it most.

5. A federal paid leave program must include job protection. Workers should be able to use paid leave to meet their basic needs. However, a 2012 U.S. Department of Labor survey found that among employees needing leave but not taking it, the fear of job loss was the second most commonly cited reason (17 percent), behind unaffordability.<sup>28</sup> Without job protection, workers fear for their jobs when they take leave or simply don't take the leave they're offered. In a series of focus groups conducted in New Jersey, researchers found that men of color who were paid low wages were less likely to use their paid leave benefits for fear of losing their job.<sup>29</sup> In recognition of the need for expanded access, New Jersey strengthened its program in 2018, adding increased job protection, which went into effect in 2020. Data show that two-thirds of claims are made by workers with incomes of less than \$50,000, demonstrating that job protection increases uptake among workers earning low wages.<sup>30</sup>

6. A federal paid leave program must include funded education and outreach. Employers must be educated on their responsibilities, and employees must be made aware of what their benefits actually are. Lack of policy awareness is one of the most significant barriers to accessing leave. Workers can't take leave if they don't even know it exists. Builtin funding and direct implementation directives for businesses and local administrators can help ensure that outreach efforts reach all communities, including language minority communities.

# The Urgent Need for Affordable, High-Quality Child Care

The child care system was in disarray long before the coronavirus pandemic. The child care sector directly impacts children, families, and child care providers. All three were failed by the system prior to the pandemic.

For families in households with incomes below the federal poverty level who pay for child care, child care costs average 30 percent of their income, compared to 18 percent for families with incomes between 100 and 200 percent of poverty and 7 percent for families making over 200 percent of poverty.<sup>31</sup> In 2018, the cost of annual center-based care for an infant ranged from \$5,760 to \$24,081, and child care was more expensive than in-state college tuition in 33 states.<sup>32</sup> When families can't afford or find high quality child care, they are forced to use substandard or potentially unsafe care, or they are forced to stay home instead of working or going to school. Researchers have found causal relationships between child care deserts and negative effects on maternal labor force participation.<sup>33</sup>

This dynamic was exacerbated during the pandemic when many parents, disproportionately women, left the workforce in part due to a lack of access to child care.<sup>34</sup>

Before COVID-19, just one in seven children eligible for child care assistance through the Child Care and Development Block Grant (CCDBG), received it due to insufficient funding. Furthermore, access to child care subsidies was also inequitable along racial and ethnic lines: Asian American and Latinx children had less access than children of different races.<sup>35</sup> When children receive access to high-quality child care it has immediate and long-term positive effects for their educational and employment outcomes as well as employment outcomes for their parents.<sup>36</sup>

Finally, the child care workforce has long been undervalued and underpaid. This is a direct result of sexism, racism, and the larger devaluation of care work. Over 90 percent of child care providers are women, and the workforce is disproportionately Black and Latinx. Child care is an essential component of gender equity given its women-dominated workforce and its profound effect on women's labor participation. In 2020, the median hourly wage for child care workers across all settings was \$12.24.<sup>37</sup> These extremely low wages contribute to high levels of turnover and instability. There are racial inequities within the child care workforce and Black child care providers are paid an average of 78 cents per hour less than their white peers.<sup>38</sup>

The pandemic has devastated the child care sector in unprecedented ways. Across the nation, child care providers who were already operating under tight margins, struggled to keep their doors open amid widespread economic devastation and unpredictable public health guidance. Since February 2020, 1 out of every 6 child care jobs have been lost and over 100,000 child care facilities have closed.<sup>39</sup> Providers that stayed open during the pandemic have been struggling – many are losing money every day due to low enrollment, going deep into debt, and laying off staff to continue serving children and families.<sup>40</sup> In addition to their fixed costs, providers have had to manage increased costs of providing safe care during the pandemic. Even as the economy recovers, lack of access to affordable child care continues to be an obstacle to employment for many families, particularly for women.

The pandemic has made clear the desperate need for public investment in child care, both to recover from the pandemic and to rebuild an equitable system. Child care is expensive because it is a labor-intensive industry. Despite the poverty-level wages of child care workers, labor costs comprise the largest share of child care providers' expenses. The low ratios of child care providers to children are an essential facet of high-quality care that researchers have shown contributes to caregiving quality and developmental benefits.<sup>41</sup> During the hearing, Ms. Joy Spencer said, "Many families are struggling. These stories are not isolated. Many families have lost their jobs and their child care, these are structural problems and we need federal solutions now more than ever." We wholeheartedly agree. Families can't afford to pay more for child care, workers can't afford to be paid less, and children can't afford to go without child care.

Recent child care legislation demonstrates bipartisan support of the sector. In July 2020, two landmark child care bills passed the House of Representatives last Congress, *The Child Care is Essential Act*, and *The Child Care for Economic Recovery Act*. Combined, the two bills would provide \$100 billion in direct child care funding. Both bills passed on a bipartisan basis.<sup>42</sup> In the Senate, a bipartisan group of 23 Senators called for greater investments in child care.<sup>43</sup> This bipartisan agreement contributed to large investments in child care in multiple COVID-19 bills totaling over \$50 billion in direct relief funding.

The sorely needed COVID-19 relief funds will help ensure the child care sector survives the recession, but they will not address the pre-pandemic crisis. States have reported to the Department of Health and Human Services how they plan to spend \$10 billion in child care relief from the December coronavirus relief legislation. While states are planning to use these resources in a variety of important ways, the majority of them will provide immediate assistance. For example, 46 states plan to fund care services directly by waiving co-pays for families. 37 states are using the funds for virus mitigation through trainings, cleaning supplies, and protective equipment. Massachusetts is using the funds to work with other states in New England to support child care programs across the region. Massachusetts is also planning to invest in increased workforce support and evaluation of family need in the state. Texas is planning on using the December child care funds to issue grants to 14,000 regulated child care providers and to help child care providers pay for virus mitigation.<sup>44</sup> These investments are important and overdue, but they will not address the long-standing needs of the child care sector.

One commonly suggested strategy, tax credits, is not sufficient to solve the country's child care crisis alone.<sup>45</sup> Unless they are refundable, tax credits only work for families who have tax liability and many families have lost jobs or significant wages as a result of the pandemic, leaving them in a position where they would not even be eligible for these credits. Even when they are refundable, tax credits often do not benefit families until they file their taxes the following year, leaving them in the lurch when their bills are due on a monthly basis. Finally, tax credits do not address market failures in the child care system such as inadequate supply, quality, and the underpayment of the workforce. While tax credits may be a component of a legislative solution to the child care crisis, direct spending on child care is also necessary.

Child care recovery legislation must prioritize racial and gender equity for providers, families, and children. Populations that have routinely been overlooked and underserved such as people with low incomes, people with disabilities, and Native, Black, Latinx, and immigrant communities must be prioritized. No families—especially those with low to moderate incomes— should pay more than 7 percent of their income on child care costs and families should be able to choose the setting and type of care that best meets their needs. Workers in the child care industry must receive a living wage, and benefits and compensation across the field should be equitable. Child care providers should also have access to training and workforce development opportunities. All children deserve access to a child care setting that helps them thrive.

The committee has a significant opportunity to change the course for children, families, and providers. The recent *Building an Economy for Families Act* is an important start. Significant, sustainable and long-term change for the child care system has been estimated to cost between \$600b and \$700b over ten years.<sup>46</sup> An investment of \$700 billion – \$70 billion annually for the next ten tears – will create millions of additional good-paying jobs; enable parents, especially mothers, to participate in the labor force; advance gender and racial equity; lay a strong foundation for children's development and support economic growth. A permanent, comprehensive and inclusive paid family and medical leave program, building on the Committee's draft bill will support gender and racial equity, our nation's economy and ensure that no worker has to choose between caregiving needs and, their economic stability.

Recognizing the leadership of Rep. Neal and the committee on these issues, we encourage you to work closely with your hill colleagues and the Administration to make this a reality for the country.

The lack of child care and paid leave has hurt children, women and our economy. As Chairman Neal stated during the hearing, "For far too long we have treated child care and caregiving as an optional rather than a basic necessity." This must change. We are grateful for the opportunity to provide a statement for the record and look forward to continued work with the committee to make these investments a reality.

Sincerely,

norm/

Hannah Matthews Deputy Executive Director for Policy hmatthews@clasp.org Katherine Gallagher Robbins, Ph.D. Director, Child Care and Early Education kgallagherrobbins@clasp.org

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Hannah Matthews, Shiva Sethi, Securing an Equitable Recovery, CLASP, 2021,

https://www.clasp.org/publications/report/brief/securing-equitable-recovery.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, National Compensation Survey, "Employee Benefits Survey, Table 31. Leave benefits: Access, civilian workers, March 2019," available at

https://www.bls.gov/ncs/ebs/benefits/2019/ownership/civilian/table31a.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Wage and Hour Division at U.S. DOL, Family and Medical Leave Act, U.S. Department of Labor,

https://www.dol.gov/general/topic/workhours/fmla.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Sarah Jane Glynn. "The Rising Cost of Inaction on Work-Family Policies," The Center for American Progress, January 2020. <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/news/2020/01/21/479555/rising-cost-inaction-work-family-policies/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Current Population Survey, Table A-4. Employment status of the civilian noninstitutional population by race, Hispanic or Latino ethnicity, sex, and age, seasonally adjusted," available at

https://www.bls.gov/web/empsit/cpseea04.htm (last accessed January 2021); U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Current Population Survey, Table A-15. Employment status of the civilian noninstitutional population by race, Hispanic or Latino ethnicity, sex, and age," available at https://www.bls.gov/web/empsit/cpseea15.htm (last accessed April 2021) <sup>6</sup> Sarah Jane Glynn, "Breadwinning Mothers Continue to be the U.S. Norm," *Center for American Progress*, May 2019. https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2019/05/10/469739/breadwinning-mothers-continue-u-s-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Ann Bartel, Charles Baum, Maya Rossin-Slater, Christopher Ruhm, and Jane Waldfogel, "California's Paid Family Leave Law: Lessons from the First Decade," U.S. Department of Labor, 2016,

Https://www.dol.gov/asp/evaluation/WorkerLeaveStudy/WL-California-Paid-Family-Leave-Law.html

<sup>8</sup> Stefan Pichler, Katherine Wen, and Nicolas R. Ziebarth, "COVID-19 Emergency Sick Leave Has Helped Flatten The Curve In The United States," *Health Affairs* 39 (12) (2020), available at

```
https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.00863.
```

<sup>9</sup> Ann P. Bartel, Elizabeth Doran, Christopher J. Ruhm, and Jane Waldfogel (2019) "California's Paid Family Leave Law Improves Maternal Psychological Health." Paper presented at the Population Association of American Annual Meeting, Austin, TX, April 2019. Ann P. Bartel, Jessica Pac, Christopher J. Ruhm, and Jane Waldfogel (2019). "The Effects of California's Paid Family Leave Law on Breastfeeding." Paper presented at the Work and Family Researchers Network Conference, Washington DC, June 2018

<sup>10</sup> Amy Raub, et al., "Paid Parental Leave: A Detailed Look at Approaches Across OECD Countries," WORLD Policy Analysis Center, 2018, <u>https://www.worldpolicycenter.org/sites/default/files/WORLD</u> Report - Parental Leave OECD Country Approaches\_0.pdf; Ariel Marek Phil and Gaetano Basso (2019). "Did California Paid Family Leave Impact Infant Health?" Journal of Policy Analysis and Management 38(1): 155-180. Maya Rossin (2011). "The Effects of Maternity Leave on Children's Birth and Infant Health Outcomes in the United States," Journal of Health Economics 30(2): 221-239. Christopher J. Ruhm (2000). "Parental Leave and Child Health." Journal of Health Economics 19(6): 931-960. <sup>11</sup> Maria Carmen Huerta, William Adema, Janeen Baxter, Wen-Jui Han, Metta Lausten, RaeHyuck Lee, and Jane Waldfogel

(2014). "Fathers' Leave and Fathers' Involvement: Evidence from Four OECD Countries." European Journal of Social Security 16(4):308-347. Lenna Nepomnyaschy and Jane Waldfogel (2007). "Paternity Leave and Fathers' Involvement with Their Young Children: Evidence from the ECLS-B." Community, Work, and Family 10(4): 425-451. Sakiko Tanaka and Jane Waldfogel (2007). "Effects of Parental Leave and Working Hours on Fathers' Involvement with Their Babies: Evidence from the UK Millennium Cohort Study." Community, Work, and Family 10(4): 407-424.

<sup>12</sup> Heymann. J. (2001, October 15). The Widening Gap: Why America's Working Families Are in Jeopardy— and What Can Be Done About It. New York, NY: Basic Books.

 <sup>13</sup> Heather Boushey and Sarah Jane Glynn, *There Are Significant Business Costs to Replacing Employees*, Center for American Progress, 2012, <u>https://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-</u> content/uploads/2012/11/CostofTurnover.pdf.
<sup>14</sup> Eileen Appelbaum and Ruth Milkman, "Leaves That Pay: Employer and Worker Experiences with Paid Family Leave in California," Center for Economic and Policy Research, 2011.

<sup>15</sup> Washington Paid Family and Medical Leave, *Paid Family and Medical Leave Program Report to Legislature*, December 2020.

<sup>16</sup> Ibid.

<sup>17</sup> See, e.g., Trish Stroman, Wendy Woods, Gabrielle Fitzgerald, Shalini Unnikrishnan, and Liz Bird, *Why Paid Family Leave is Good Business*, Boston Consulting Group, 2017, https://www.bcg.com/enus/publications/2017/human-resources-people-organization-why-paid-family- leave-is-goodbusiness.aspx.

<sup>18</sup> Small Business Majority and Center for American Progress. (2017, March 30). Small Businesses Support Paid Family Leave Programs. Retrieved 3 July 2019, <u>http://www.smallbusinessmajority.org/our-research/workforce/small-businesses-supportpaid-family-leave-programs</u>

<sup>19</sup> David Weil, Enforcing Labour Standards in Fissured Workplaces: The US Experience, Econ. & Lab. Rel. Rev., 22:2 (2011) at 37; Weil, David. *The Fissured Workplace: Why Work Became So Bad for So Many and What Can Be Done to Improve It.* Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.

<sup>20</sup> Diana Boesch, "Rhetoric Vs. Reality: Not All Paid Leave Proposals Are Equal," *Center for American Progress.* <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/reports/2019/10/10/475625/rhetoric-vs-reality-not-paid-leave-proposals-equal/#fn-475625-3</u>

<sup>21</sup> National Partnership, First Impressions: Comparing State Paid Family Leave Programs in Their First Years Rhode Island's First Year of Paid Leave in Perspective, February 2015

<sup>22</sup> Adewale Maye and Nat Baldino, *New Data Confirm U.S. Needs a Comprehensive Paid Leave Policy*, CLASP, 2021, <u>https://www.clasp.org/publications/fact-sheet/new-fmla-data-need-paid-leave</u>.

 <sup>23</sup> Caregiving in the U.S.: 2015 Report, National Alliance for Caregiving and AARP Public Policy Institute, 2015, http://www.aarp.org/content/dam/aarp/ppi/2015/caregiving-in-the-united-states-2015-report- revised.pdf.
<sup>24</sup> Moira Bowman et al, *Making Paid Leave Work for Every Family*, Center for American Progress, Family Values @ Work, Forward Together, and A Better Balance, 2016.

<sup>25</sup> Oregon H.B. 2005 § 2: 18a-e, 80th Leg., Reg Sess (O.R. 2019).

<sup>26</sup> Dr. Jessica Mason, et al. *Meeting the Promise of Paid Leave*, National Partnership, Main Street Alliance, and National Center for Children in Poverty, <u>https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/paid-leave/meeting-the-promise-of-paid-leave.pdf</u>.

<sup>27</sup> Maye, Baldino, New Data Confirm U.S. Needs a Comprehensive Paid Leave Policy.

<sup>28</sup> Wage and Hour Division at U.S. DOL, Family and Medical Leave Act, U.S. Department of Labor, <u>https://www.dol.gov/general/topic/workhours/fmla</u>.

<sup>29</sup> Setty, S., Skinner, C., & Wilson-Simmons, R. (2016, March), Protecting Workers, Nurturing Families: Building an Inclusive Family Leave Insurance Program, Findings and Recommendations from the New Jersey Parenting Project, National Center for Children in Poverty Publication, Retrieved 25 July 2018, from <a href="http://nccp.org/projects/paid-leave-publications.html">http://nccp.org/projects/paid-leave-publications.html</a>.
<sup>30</sup> Mason, J. (2019, August), Meeting the Promise of Paid Leave: Best Practices in State Paid Leave Implementation, Retrieved 26 September 2019, from <a href="http://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/paid-leave/meeting-the-promise-of-paid-leave.pdf">http://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/paid-leave/meeting-the-promise-of-paid-leave.pdf</a>.

<sup>31</sup> Lynda Laughlin, Who's Minding the Kids? Child Care Arrangements: Spring 2011, U.S. Census Bureau, April 2013, https://www.census.gov/prod/2013pubs/p70-135.pdf

<sup>32</sup> Brigid Schulte, Alieza Durana, The Care Report, New America, 2016, <u>https://www.newamerica.org/in-</u> <u>depth/carereport/introduction/;</u> Child Care Aware of America, The US and the High Cost of Child Care, 2018 Report

Appendices, 2018, http://usa.childcareaware.org/wpcontent/uploads/2018/10/appendices18.pdf?hsCtaTracking=189a8ba7-22d8- 476b-aa2e-120483a43702%7Ce7f035de-

content/uploads/2018/10/appendices18.pdf/hsCtaTracking=189a8ba7-22d8-476b-aa2e-120483a43702%/Ce7f035def88f-4732-8204-a30353610929

<sup>33</sup> Rasheed Malik, et al., *America's Child Care Deserts in 2018*, Center for American Progress, 2018, <u>https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/early-childhood/reports/2018/12/06/461643/americas-child-care-deserts-2018/</u>.

<sup>34</sup> Katie Kurutz-Ulloa, *Making the News: The Shecession Women are Leaving the Workforce in Droves, Largely to Care for Children,* First Five LA, <u>https://www.first5la.org/article/making-the-news-the-shecession-women-are-leaving-the-workforce-in-droves-largely-to-care-for-children/</u>

<sup>35</sup> Rebecca Ullrich, et al., *Inequitable Access to Child Care Subsidies*, CLASP, 2019,

https://www.clasp.org/publications/report/brief/inequitable-access-child-care-subsidies.

<sup>36</sup> Diane Whitmore Schanzenbach, Lauren Bauer, The Long-Term Impact of the Head Start Program, Brookings, 2016, <u>https://www.brookings.edu/research/the-long-term-impact-of-the-head-start-program/</u>; Gregory Mills, Jennifer Compton, and Olivia Golden, Assessing the Evidence About Work Support Benefits and LowIncome Families, Urban Institute, 2011, <u>www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/27161/412303-Assessing-theEvidence-about-Work-Support-Benefits-and-Low-Income-Families.PDF</u>; Jack P. Shonkoff and Deborah A. Phillips, eds., From Neurons to

Neighborhoods: The Science of Early Childhood Development, National Research Council and Institute of Medicine, 2000. <sup>37</sup> Bureau of Labor Statistics, *Occupational Employment and Wages, May 2020 39-9011 Childcare Workers*, Department of Labor, 2020, https://www.bls.gov/oes/current/oes399011.htm.

<sup>38</sup> Center for the Study of Child Care Employment, *Early Educator Pay & Economic Insecurity Across the States*, University of California Berkley, 2020,

<sup>39</sup> National Association for the Education of Young Children, From the Front Lines: The Ongoing Effect of the Pandemic on Child Care, 2020,

https://www.naeyc.org/sites/default/files/globallyshared/downloads/PDFs/resources/topics/naeyc coronavirus ongoi ngeffectsonchildcare.pdf.

<sup>40</sup> National Association for the Education of Young Children, NAEYC Pandemic Surveys, 2020, <u>https://www.naeyc.org/pandemic-surveys</u>.

<sup>41</sup> U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, National Institutes of Health, National Institute of Child Health and Human Development, The NICHD Study of Early Child Care and Youth Development: Findings for Children Up to Age 4 ½ Years, 2006, <u>https://www.nichd.nih.gov/publications/pubs/documents/seccyd\_06.pdf</u>.

<sup>42</sup> CLASP, House Recognizes Dire Need for Child Care Funding with Passage of Two Historic Bills, CLASP Urges the Senate to Follow Suit, 2020, <u>https://www.clasp.org/press-room/press-releases/house-recognizes-dire-need-child-care-funding-passage-two-historic-bills</u>.

<sup>43</sup> Senator Joni Ernst, *Ernst Leads Bipartisan Push for More Support for Child Care Providers*, 2020, <u>https://www.ernst.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/press-releases?ContentRecord\_id=02D73251-5941-4E9C-A8A4-88CE627D7013</u>.

<sup>44</sup> Massachusetts Department of Early Education and Care, *Massachusetts' Planned Use of Child Care and Development Fund Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental Appropriations Act, 2021 (CRRSA) Funds Report, 2021,* 

https://acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/documents/occ/CRRSA 60 Day Report 2021 Massachusetts 0.pdf; Texas Workforce Commission, Texas' Planned Use of Child Care and Development Fund Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental Appropriations Act, 2021 (CRRSA) Funds Report, 2021,

https://www.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/documents/occ/CRRSA 60 Day Report 2021 Texas.pdf.

<sup>45</sup> Katherine Gallagher Robbins, Melissa Boteach, and Julie Kashen, *Why Child Care Needs Direct Spending, Not Just Tax Credits, During COVID and Beyond*, CLASP, National Women's Law Center, and The Century Foundation, 2021 https://www.clasp.org/publications/fact-sheet/child-care-direct-spending-tax-credits.

<sup>46</sup> Mark Zandi, Sophia Koropecky, *Universal Child Care and Early Learning Act: Helping Families and the Economy*, Moody's Analysis, 2019, <u>https://www.warren.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Moody's%20Analysis Child Care Act.pdf;</u> Jonathan Cohn, *This Bill Could Turn Into America's First Comprehensive Child Care Program*, 2021,Huffington Post, <u>https://www.huffpost.com/entry/patty-murray-bobby-scott-child-care-working-families-</u> bill n 607e4de9e4b03c18bc286434